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News and Views
Gemma Lamarra writes on the issue of women deacons;
Dear Pope Francis, Your Holiness,
I Watched and listened carefully and with interest to your CBS
News interview [Pope Francis Interview with Norah O’Donnell
21/5/24].
The issue of women deacons and the abuse crisis within the church
are both close to my heart. I try my best to listen with an open heart
and mind and understand your perspective and reasoning. Allow
me to give you my perspective.
I have struggled since childhood to find images of holiness
within the Church that reflect me, my body and my experiences. It
probably did not help that at the age of twelve my abuser, in anger
of me pathetically rejecting/resisting his vile suggestions, angrily
accused me of being not exactly the virgin Mary! And he was right.
The problem is none of us are.
I have since, at first unconsciously, then consciously sought out
images of ordinary female holiness, inclusion and relevance in all
things Catholic. It is a soul destroying task.
Female deacons, priests, bishops and popes would be a strong
image of female holiness. I do however strongly agree with you
that the last thing we would want is female clericalism or any
other forms of imbalance of power. We would not want to build
large basilica’s in honour of the courageous women who never
abandoned Jesus and fill them with female priests, bishops and
cardinals, or have Church documents written only by women, or
have Prayers of the Church and images that predominantly only
include men who are virgins. These would be examples of abuse
of power. We are well aware of what an imbalance and abuse of
power looks and feels like and how it is counter to Christian values
and human dignity. Systems that protect against abuse of power
whether it is male or female power should be the top priority in
removing obstacles to Mission, Communion and Participation.
How sad is it, that it is difficult to imagine what female Holy
Orders would look like. The last thing I personally would want,
would be to see females looking and behaving like their male
counterparts. Allowing women to bring their own image of female
holiness would be the point. To show women, men and children
that we are all images of Christ in our own unique ways.
At the moment where do women go within the church with
women’s issues? Having female Holy Orders, would give men
and women a choice. Some women have no where they can speak
comfortably. To be heard, understood, held in a safe space while
praying that the Holy Spirit touch and heal us as we describe,
explore and process sensitive and personal issues and memories
has sadly for me, with male priests, been a rare experience. The
experience of failing many times to find this space compounded
feelings of shame and unworthiness.
As for the “very great women” who already have “the function of
deacons, without being deacons” the ones who “are a great service
as women, not as ministers, as ministers in this regard as Holy
Orders”, I assume that you are already aware of the fragility and
dispensability of the service these women provide? All it takes is a
change in the person who has the Holy Orders, for years of service
to be dismissed and discarded with no explanation or justification
required. Is this not the message that has come across loud and
clear in ALL the Synodal submissions from all parts of the world?
You stated “making space in the Church for women does not
mean giving them a ministry, no, the Church is a mother and women
in the Church are the ones who help foster that motherliness. Don’t
forget that the ones who never abandoned Jesus were women, the
men all fled.”
Is there not strong evidence that these same women had
ministries in the early Church?
I am a mother and grandmother, I also have a degree in Divinity
and training and experience in teaching Religious Education and
Spiritual Accompaniment. These things are not mutually exclusive.
I have been able to use these gifts at Parish level to extremely
varying degrees over many years depending on the openness and
approval of the priests who come and go. The level of “people
pleasing” to avoid upsetting the Parish Priest and risking losing
years of service and ministry has to be witnessed to be believed. I
have to admit I was guilty of this myself.
The answer to the issue of clericalism and abuse of power is not
to double down on abuse of power by giving a strong no to women
in Holy Orders. Would the answer perhaps be to include women in
Holy Orders and at the same time remove the power structures that
currently exist within Holy Orders?
In relation to sexual abuse in the Church you were asked has the
Church done enough?
You did admit that it must continue to do more. Then to my
dismay quoted statistics of levels of abuse within families,
neighbourhoods, sport and education. I agree it is a tragedy, but
would have been much more comforted and reassured if you had
quoted statistics of levels of church abuse, and how the church is a
shining light for the rest of the world on prevention, transparency
and support for victims. It sounded like you were deflecting
attention, hiding behind the larger issue. Yet another form of
covering up the issue, rather than leading the way forward. The
answer to the question is a strong no, the Church has not done
enough.
I see excluding women from language, documents, positions
of power, Holy Orders and the abuse scandal in the Church as
intrinsically related. The phrase “making space for women”
speaks volumes. Our younger generation need no explanation of
why having the need to use this phrase highlights an injustice. We
are witnessing prioritising not upsetting clerics over the needs of
victims of abuse and the needs of women. Being in a position to
take the issue of women off the agenda for the Synod Assembly
in October, and the world witnessing this decision, sends a strong
clear message that men are in charge and that women and their
issues can be dismissed and pushed to the side. We are not sending
a strong clear message to all, including abusers, that women matter.
Women deacons being subject to yet another study, (perhaps we
will have the privilege of seeing the results of this one) again is not
sending out a strong clear message about the dignity and equality
of women. We are sadly doing the opposite.
If the discussion on women at the Synod is being sidelined for
the sake of church unity, preventing a schism, it feels “church”
here applies to clerics, or certain members of the hierarchy. Are
the sways of lay people who are lost from the Church not seen as
relevant? If we lose yet more people from the church as a result
of this “no”, is this an acceptable sacrifice for the sake of “church
unity” i.e. appeasing certain clerics.
Tackle the root of these issues, which Synodality if put into
practice should help to do, and we will witness and experience
the start of a safer, more balanced and inclusive Church. One that
gets closer to reflecting the Christian values of loving God and
neighbour as ourselves through serving others.
